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THE LATE W. NEIL JESSOP
The death on 26th April, 1969, of Neil Jessop was a setback which placed considerable stress on the resilience and adaptability of the team he had built up in the six years since his appointment as the first Director of the Institute for Operational Research. It is a tribute to his style of leadership that the Institute was able to overcome these stresses and to report a year of expanded and in many ways, successful activity.

The better use of science in improving social decision-making in a democracy was a strong motivating factor in Neil Jessop's work and was chosen as the theme for a Memorial Meeting held on 25th November. A paper by Professor R. L. Ackoff entitled 'On the Ambiguity of the Researcher and the Researched' gave the first published account of the use of scientists as a resource by community leaders in a ghetto area in Philadelphia. A paper by John Stringer discussed some of the problems of creating social institutions which can incorporate scientific method in the resolution of problems of importance to society. Both papers are to be included in a memorial volume.

One of the things Neil was working on at the time of his death was a review of the strategy for the future development of IOR. A decision to make a 50 per cent increase in staff numbers, taken during the previous year, was starting to be effective. New fields of work in the Civil Service were beginning to take hold, the Health programme was well established and expanding. Common threads were present in all the increased level of activity but they needed drawing out; collaboration on a wider scale with other Tavistock units needed to be explored; much of the early development had necessarily been opportunistic and a policy was now needed for basic research and the selection of new fields. Consequences of an organisational nature had to be looked at.

In the event it was the organisational questions which had to be settled first. The solutions reached at a series of staff meetings during the summer of 1969 were designed to meet the requirements of an expanding institute working in several environments each with its own characteristics. To a large extent the organisation structure now adopted simply formalises the situation that had evolved under Neil Jessop's Directorship. Nevertheless, the thorough review which took place has created a feeling of greater strength and confidence.
STAFF AND ORGANISATION

The professionally qualified full-time staff together with certain other staff members of IOR now form a body called the Permanent Staff Group. This body is concerned with all major issues of policy about fields of research, organisation and initiatives. At its conferences held once or twice a year, scientific papers are discussed and general policy is outlined.

The Permanent Staff Group unanimously elected John Stringer, M.A. to be Director of the Institute, a decision which was ratified by the IOR sub-Council. The Director is ex-officio Chairman of a small IOR Affairs Committee which is elected annually. Other members at present are M.C.J. Elton, J.K. Friend, J.R. Morgan and P.J. Shipp.

Detailed scientific and administrative management of research projects is the concern of three Programme Groups dealing respectively with Health, Government and Industrial projects. These groups are 'mini-Institutes' and it is quite usual for a staff member to belong to more than one of them. The membership of each group is shown at the head of the appropriate section of this report. Each programme group is charged with evolving its own organisation appropriate for running existing projects and seeking out new initiatives in its field of interest. Thus the groups vary in the way they run their affairs. It is intended that additional groups will be formed as IOR grows.

Because of expansion, more than half the present scientific staff joined IOR within the last 18 months. The process of initiating new members into what, it must be admitted, is something rather different from the usual type of O.R. group, has gone on with remarkable smoothness. The wide diffusion of responsibility among the Permanent Staff Group and the Programme Groups has undoubtedly contributed to this, as has the existence of opportunities to work in a variety of interesting fields.
Also worthy of comment has been the increasing extent to which members of the Human Resources Centre of the Tavistock Institute have been drawn in to contribute to IOR projects. This has been especially true of the Civil Service work and some parts of the industrial programme.
GOVERNMENT PROGRAMME GROUP

M.C.J. Elton, M.A. Ph.D. 
P. J. Farmer, M.Sc. 
J.K. Friend, M.A. 
P. Hornby, M.Sc. 
J.M.H. Hunter, M.A.

D. Millen, M.Sc., A.R.C.S.

J.R. Morgan, M.A., M.Sc. ( Chairman )

Miss G. M. Overton, M.B.C.S.

J. de B. Pollard, B.A. 
P. J. Shipp, B.A.

Miss N.A.M. Smithson, M.Sc.

P. Spencer, M.A., B.Litt., D. Phil.

A.S. Sutton, M.Sc.

C.J.L. Yewlett, M.Sc., A.R.C.S.

This group is concerned with problems of government at local, regional and national levels and with work for government departments other than Health.

Work was started in August 1968 on certain problems of manpower planning for what was then the management side of the Treasury. A few months later this transferred to the Civil Service Department which was set up on the recommendation of the Royal Commission on the Civil Service that there should be a distinct department responsible for the efficient management of the Civil Service and for developing personnel management practices within it. We have continued to work in close association with what is now the O.R. Division of the Civil Service Department, on research connected with personnel management. As well as providing general support to the C.S.D. in this respect, we have been engaged in two particular studies.

In the first of these we are working with the Board of Trade to devise a system of career planning for a group of professional civil servants dealing with civil aviation. Broadly the objectives of the system are to capitalise to a greater extent on the knowledge and experience of individuals and to give them more participation in the decisions leading to their moving from job to job. Active involvement has led to an approach which connects career planning activities with other aspects of personnel management.

In the second study we have developed a computer simulation of the way staffing policies operate in an organisation. The simulation has as its main purpose to assess the effect of various combinations of policies, for example, in connection with specialisation, in criteria for promotion, and in the length of stay between movements from job to job. As a part of this work we have developed a game in which a 'personnel manager' has to maintain the staffing structure of the simulated organisation by posting staff in such a way as to build up their individual experience as an asset for the future, whilst at the same time meeting current work loads. The purpose of this is to gain insights into the relative importance of the various features which are now being taken into account in posting and promoting people in the particular organisation being studied.

In addition to these studies sponsored by the Civil Service Department, a further manpower planning study has been started for the Board of Trade.

A joint team from IOR and the Civil Service Department's O.R. Division completed a feasibility study towards the end of 1968. This was concerned with problems of the location of government offices and recommended a wide ranging research programme.

The problem is primarily one of resolving the conflict between the benefits of evening out the geographical distribution of jobs and of lower operating costs, against the diseconomies resulting from the stretching or breaking of existing communication links between departments and sections and the cost of changing locations.

The full scale study which started in the Spring of 1969 consists of five parallel streams of enquiry; first, a study of communication links in a department to assess their strength and importance to the work; second, establishing the benefits to a locality of receiving Civil Service jobs and any constraints on placing them there; third, developing means of synthesising these results in a computer model which produces a selection of efficient patterns of location for further scrutiny; fourth, experiments to assess the extent to which expected developments in communications equipment may substitute for face to face meetings; and fifth, field studies of large blocks of government work which have been moved away from London to see how they have adapted to the change of location.

The purpose of the location work is not to solve a specific location problem but to furnish administrators with the techniques by which, in any given case, they can guide themselves through the range of alternatives towards decisions taking account of all the relevant variables. The approach which has been formulated makes use of an interactive computer model in which the user is led towards a solution by answering questions about the data of his problem and about necessary policy judgements.

A further short assignment was undertaken for the National Board for Prices and Incomes.

Turning now to local government, the final outcome of the project 'Policy Research for Local Government', which had extended from 1963 to 1967 with the support of the Nuffield Foundation, was published in April, 1969 as a book entitled 'Local Government and Strategic Choice - an Operational Research Approach to the Processes of Public Planning' by J.K. Friend and W. N. Jessop. Reviews of the book are encouraging. John Friend has received a number of invitations to lecture on the techniques described in the book for decision-making in conditions of uncertainty about political values, about social and economic effects, and about related planning decisions.

Contact has been maintained since publication with a number of local authorities including Coventry, and discussions with the Institute of Local Government Studies at Birmingham University, which is the leading management school for local government officers, have led to a proposal for a collaborative experiment, with a few selected local authorities, in applying to local planning problems the new approach put forward in Part III of the book. An introductory seminar in December was attended by representatives of 15 local authorities. The Centre for Environmental Studies has agreed to make a grant to enable the practical exercise to take place during the summer of 1970.

A one year pilot project financed by the Social Science Research Council entitled 'Operational Research for Multi-organisations Planning Public Services' was completed and the S.S.R.C. accepted our submission for a further two years of research as had been originally envisaged. The main tasks during the pilot stage were to crystallise further our ideas on theoretical approaches to decision-making in 'multi-organisational' situations, and to locate one or more particular situations of multi-organisational planning of services for an expanding community.

The theme of the multi-organisation had been selected for the IOR staff conference in the Autumn of 1968, and experience was collated from our work in health, building, local government and power supply. A promising base for initial fieldwork was subsequently established in the West Midlands, at Droitwich where a town development scheme is under way to relieve population pressures in Birmingham and the West Midlands generally. The support has been obtained of the Droitwich Development Committee, a joint body of Worcestershire County and Droitwich Borough Councils, and contact has also been maintained with regional planning staff in Birmingham of the appropriate government departments. A paper resulting from the pilot study, analysing the multi-organisational nature of the activities of regional planning; of negotiating local agreements; of co-ordinating local operations; and of co-ordinating government authorisations, has been accepted for publication in 'Environment and Planning'.

John Stringer lectured on 'O.R. in Regional Planning' to a course organised by El Real Sociedad Vascongada de los Amigos del Pais in San Sebastian in September.
HEALTH PROGRAMME GROUP

P. J. Farmer, M.Sc. 
L.P. Fatti, M.Sc. 
J.K. Friend, M.A.

Mrs. E. Gregory, B. Com.

P. Hornby, M.Sc
J.M.H. Hunter, M.A.

G.M. Luck, B.A., M.Sc. (Convenor)

J. Luckman, M.Sc. (Dissemination of Information) 
M.R. Mackenzie, B.A.

Miss G.M. Overton, M.B.C.S.

B. Quarterman, B. Sc.

P.J. Shipp, B.A. (Co-ordination of Area Planning projects ) 
P. Spencer, M.A., B. Litt., D. Phil.

A.S. Sutton, M.Sc.

H. C. Wiseman, M.Sc. (Co-ordination of Hospital Management projects) 
J. J. Wright, M.Sc.

The work of this Group is mainly covered by a grant from the Department of Health and Social Security. This provides for a programme of projects conducted in collaboration with hospital and other authorities who are expected to meet part of the cost. The programme is guided by a joint IOR/DHSS Advisory Panel with some independent members. Work has also been done independently of this arrangement, for Regional Hospital Boards and for the Scottish Home and Health Department.

Under the advice of the advisory panel, it was decided to concentrate work on two main objectives. The first of these is the development of operational policies for hospitals, especially the new district general hospitals, several of which are now being built or commissioned. The term 'operational policy' is used to refer to statements of how the service and individual departments and sections of the hospital are expected to work together. The development of such statements therefore requires analysis of the ways in which different activities affect one another and the use of numerical data and mathematical models to represent the hospital as a system and test the effects of any proposed manner of working. Agreeing an operational policy is thus a 'decision about decisions' and provides the setting in which the vast number of decisions taken in the course of the day to day life of the hospital can be guided so as to make good use of available resources.

The second main aspect of the programme of which work is now starting concerns the development of techniques and methods for comprehensive planning of the health services of any given area. In this part of the programme we have arranged to collaborate with Professor W. Holland and his team in the Department of Clinical Epidemiology and Social Medicine at St. Thomas's Hospital, London. This blending of medical, behavioural science and O.R. skills is felt to be particularly apposite in this difficult area.

The review and further development of operational policies for the new Walsgrave Hospital in Coventry was completed and the hospital opened in May, 1969. The steering committee, representing the Regional Hospital Board and the Hospital Management Committee, which had worked with us throughout the project, is to remain in being because of a follow-up it is intended to make, to see how well the design of the hospital and its operational policies work out in practice. Our contact with this hospital is also continuing through another project to develop the use of computer techniques in the information room which was set up as a result of our recommendations. The plan is for the use of computing to evolve naturally as the need for information handling becomes apparent and as the staff of the hospital become accustomed to taking account of a wider range of factors in their day to day proceedings. This small-scale evolutionary approach is complementary to the large-scale computer projects which are also being launched in the hospital service and to which we are also having opportunity to make some contribution. This is particularly important at the present time because of the recommendations of the Godber Committee in 'The First Report of the Joint Working Party on the Organisation of Medical Work in Hospitals' which refers to the need for the specialist divisions to exercise a managerial responsibility based on the supply of statistical and other information analysing their activities.

At the request of the Birmingham Regional Hospital Board, a study has been made of the problems of rationalisation of the use of the somewhat scattered facilities of a hospital group in the West Midlands. Because of extensions to one of the hospitals in the group and other factors, some changes were obviously necessary but there are considerable difficulties both in deciding what re-allocations to make and in gaining acceptance of such changes. At the end of the year a report by IOR was under active discussion with the Management Committee and the Regional Hospital Board. These relatively short-term problems are having to be considered in the light of the intention to build a new general hospital in the group within the next decade and it is expected that we shall be involved in planning studies related to this development.

For the project on 'Management Policies for Large Ward Units' sponsored by Wessex Regional Hospital Board, we have recently been able to study results from the ward simulation computer programme which has been developed jointly by IOR and International Computer Services Limited. Under a wide range of assumptions about operating theatre timetables and arrival rates and lengths of stay of patients, this programme makes it possible to explore the expected occupancy in wards of any size. A complete breakdown of expected patterns of patient dependency can be worked out as a guide to decisions about deployment of nurses.

Some of the early work on this project was published as the first of a series of IOR Health Reports under the title 'Management Policies for Large Ward Units'. A short project in which our work on operational policies will be applied to one of the London teaching hospitals was arranged at the end of the year. This will provide a test of the general applicability of work done at Walsgrave and in Wessex.

The relationship with the United Birmingham Hospitals has continued and a report was completed on the utilisation of operating theatres.

In order to prepare for a new outpatient department which it is intended to build at the central site on the university campus in Edgbaston, a study is being made of the operation of outpatient clinics and particularly of the role of information in improving their effectiveness.

An experiment in a surgical outpatient clinic has attempted to explore the gap between clinical and administrative decision-making. The surgeon was asked to make subjective probability judgements both before and after consultation, of various alternative diagnoses using the information available to him at each stage. The purpose was to measure the gain of information through the consultation itself and through the tests that were ordered. This experiment did not, however, give a sufficiently fine measure of increase in diagnostic confidence to justify comparison of benefit with cost for alternative diagnostic procedures; a less ambitious experiment on similar lines was subsequently planned in a general medical clinic, in which the predictions asked for related to future test requirements rather than diagnostic categories. The object of these experiments is to find ways of arranging the working of a clinic so as to gain in as economical a manner as possible, the necessary information to decide on the treatment of each patient.

Two simulation programmes of a general surgical clinic have been developed. One programme has concentrated on testing policies for improving the way in which appointment dates are allocated, so as to even out the work load on a clinic and at the same time ensure patients are seen within reasonable time limits. The other allows different policies for allocating an appointment time to patients to be tested in terms of how long the patient or consultant has to wait and the clinic duration. An appointments policy found to give the best results in terms of clinic size and length of waiting time for different urgency categories is now being tried out at the Birmingham General Hospital. It is intended to develop these simulations to incorporate the results of the experiments on various patterns of information accumulation described in the previous paragraph.

Our work under this programme is normally confined to problems with a specifically 'health' context. A small project concerned with menu planning has, however, been undertaken for the South West Metropolitan Regional Hospital Board. This will complement earlier small studies concerned with the special problems of hospital catering.

A group of projects has been initiated, concerned with developing methods for the comprehensive planning of the health services in a given area. Four local situations were selected for study. These are the areas served by one of the London teaching hospitals; an expanding town; an area that willbe served by a new hospital, the planning of which assumes an unusually high degree of reliance on community services; and the area of the West Midlands already mentioned. Fieldwork has not been started by IOR in these situations to any great extent as yet, because it was considered necessary first to hammer out a methodological approach to the planning problem. A number of working papers have been prepared in the search for an approach and in order to clarify our own thinking about such questions as the relation between demand and need.

One of these papers reviews trends in general practice. It examines the role of the family doctor in the process of referring patients to the services they require, and nine trends which if they continue, may lead to a modification of this process. Two flow charts of the referral process provide a framework for relating together a considerable number of diverse sources on the topic, and form the analytical basis for the other papers.
A paper on a model for the consultation process discusses the relationship between family doctor and patient and is elaborated to consider the relationship between family doctor and consultant. It is based primarily on published literature on general practice augmented by our own work and experience. Having built up the basic model, it becomes possible to design an elementary computer simulation of the process by which certain variables can be examined.

A review of the consultation frequencies in general practice considers a variety of published statistical data collected in general practice and the problems of fitting curves to this data. This initial analysis should be fundamental to any more ambitious simulation we might wish to undertake later and also has revealed problems of statistical methodology of some general interest.

A series of seminars and meetings has been held at St. Thomas's Hospital partly in order to build up the relationship with the Department of Clinical Epidemiology there, and partly to gain understanding of the planning problems of a teaching hospital group in order both to offer some assistance with these problems and to gain some idea of the requirements of a planning methodology.

Preliminary discussions have taken place with the team set up to study the application of computers to providing an information system for the various health services operating in Hammersmith and Kensington. The aim is to provide the timely information and forecasts required for effective coordination between the various services. The IOR part in the project will involve developing a model of how the system of communications in the health service works, so as to help in choosing aspects for which the computer is best suited; work on the cost-benefit aspects of the study; and development of an overall logical framework into which piecemeal parts of the total information system can be fitted.

A smaller specific project in the planning area has been undertaken for the Wessex Regional Hospital Board and concerns the development of a mathematical model of the facilities in a Pathology Laboratory in order to facilitate decisions about the number, size and location of such laboratories.

Between April and July 1969 a series of five joint seminars was held between senior members of the health side of the Scottish Home and Health Department and IOR staff. The aim of these seminars was to explore the Department's current activities in the field of manpower planning and discuss what changes should be made in it. In parallel with the seminars a short study of the problems of nurse recruitment in a district in south west Scotland was carried out to provide a practical insight into the requirements and problems of setting up a manpower planning unit. A report subsequently produced by the Institute analysed the manpower function of the Scottish Home and Health Department in relation to the Scottish National Health Service. It also recommended an initial programme of work to enable the manpower planning unit to build up the ability to furnish the senior management of the Department with advice on the manpower planning aspects of its activities.. Subsequently such a unit has been set up within the Scottish Home and Health Department and we are to continue work with it.

Numerous enquiries about our work on operational policies have been received and a considerable amount of effort has to be devoted to explaining our work to visitors from home and abroad. Further reports are being prepared for general publication and a book 'Patients, the Hospital and Operational Research' is to be published in the Autumn of 1970.

A number of invitations to lecture on our health service work were accepted during the year, it being part of the purpose of our programme for the Department of Health to propagate the use of operational research in the health service as widely as possible. A further two-week course on the use of O.R. in hospitals was given in December and was attended by staff from several hospital boards with whom we had not previously had the opportunity to work.
John Stringer attended a seminar of the European Region of the World Health Organisation in Bucharest concerned with the use of operational research in health services planning. The possibilities of work in collaboration with W.H.0. were explored in a subsequent visit to W.H.0. headquarters in Geneva.

He also attended the second conference on 'Outcomes of Health Care' at the University of California, Los Angeles and read a paper entitled 'Discipline in place of Disciplines'. This dealt with the problems of managing multi-disciplinary and multi-professional research projects.

John Luckman visited America in May to attend two conferences, one at the Hospital Management Systems Society and the other on the 'Recognition of Systems in Health Services', given by the Operations Research Society of America.
INDUSTRIAL PROGRAMME GROUP
M. C. J. Elton, M.A., Ph.D. (Joint Convenor) 
P.J. Farmer, M.Sc. ( Joint Convenor) 
L.P. Fatti, M.Sc.

P. Hornby, M.Sc.

J.M.H. Hunter, M.A.

G.M. Luck, B.A., M.Sc.

D. Millen, M.Sc., A.R.C.S.

J.R. Morgan, M.A., M.Sc.

B. Quarterman, B. Sc.

P.J. Shipp, B.A.

A.S. Sutton, M.Sc.
( Joint Convenor) 
H.C. Wiseman, M. Sc.

This group was formed towards the end of the year under review in order to develop and increase the Institute's work of an industrial character. This includes fundamental research projects of general interest to industrial firms and also specific consultancy assignments. For the IOR to meet its objectives of advancing the methods and applicability of operational research, it was necessary in the early years to concentrate on areas in which the subject was relatively new and this has resulted in the government and health programmes already described. It will in future be possible to devote more attention to the industrial side.

The activities of the Industrial Basic Research Panel have continued and it has now been agreed that the main output from the work of this panel should be a series of provocative monographs each attempting to express a new point of view about a subject of importance to industrial managers. The first such monograph 'The Investment System in the Firm' appeared in March. This is an analysis of the situation facing a management which wishes to improve its decision-making about fixed investment. The relationship is shown, for instance, between the processes of economic appraisal of potential investments and the process by which ideas for such investments are generated in the first place. The work draws on case studies of a number of firms and also uses some simple mathematical models of the processes of generating and appraising ideas for investment.

In conjunction with this work, a computer programme is being developed to simulate the effects of changes in a company's procedures for generating and implementing new proposals. The inputs for this simulation are the company's capital investment decision rules and criteria and the expected cash flows from current projects. The programme may be used to investigate, in the circumstances of the given firm, which combinations of decision rules and criteria will lead to the most favourable future cash flows and assets growth. It also provides a means of assessing the effect of improving the number and quality of ideas coming forward and hence helps in deciding the amount of effort which may be justified in making any such improvements.

The monograph on investment systems formed the basis of a series of seminars attended mainly by members of industrial operational research groups and seems to have presented a point of view which is fresh to many of them.  This is a useful outcome in itself but one purpose of these seminars was also to find out the extent to which the more sophisticated methods of investment appraisal now available, are used in practice and if not, why not. The main conclusion so far is that these methods, derived in the main from theoretical economics, do not correspond with the facts of life as managers experience them. This work has been partially supported during the year by a grant from the Social Science Research Council and it is hoped to continue on these lines as the opportunities to work with industrial O.R. groups offer themselves.

After an interval of three or four years in which no work was undertaken for the building industry, two small projects have been completed complementing earlier work in this field. One of these was for a building firm concerned with contracts on a 'package deal' basis and was sponsored under the experimental scheme for government aid in the use of management consultants by small firms. The research team considered the relationship between professions in this organisation and especially the position of the architects in the 'design and build' team. An analysis was made indicating the people and skills that become critical at various stages of the building project and the information that must be available to them.

The relation between a parent company and one of its subsidiaries was also studied. The interdependence had been allowed to vary to adjust to changing circumstances, but this had caused uncertainty of identity. A cost model was made to illustrate the cash flows and financial interdependence in order to facilitate appropriate decisions.

In collaboration with the Division of Building Management at the Ministry of Public Building and Works, we made three case studies of building clients (one commercial, two local authorities) resulting in a descriptive model of the 'client process'. This was to gain an understanding of how building decisions are taken in client organisations, and to test the feasibility of producing a 'plan of work' to enable a client to maintain a smooth flow of decisions to match the plan of work of the other contributors to the building process.

We have made a start in helping the management of a large research and development organisation to introduce operational research into its activities. Exploratory studies have been completed, concerned with continuous analysis and feedback to designers of information obtained from field trials; control of priorities and scheduling of projects through workshops to avoid costly interruption of trials; programming of projects and allocation of effort within the organisation to make the most of financial and engineering manpower resources.

A pilot study was reported on the possibilities of making better use of skills and abilities of engineering draughtsmen and designers. Some of the reasons why drawing office work is so frequently a bottleneck in engineering were drawn out and this may be a useful field for future research.
Remote access terminals connected to the G.E.I.S. computer system are installed at the Institute's offices in London and Coventry and are used for calculations arising in the course of project work. At the request of a printing firm who have similar computer terminal facilities, we undertook preparation of cost estimation programmes to be used for quotation purposes. The Institute does not normally expect to provide purely programming services, but of course the wider use of computers in managerial decision-making is of considerable interest to us and this experience was valuable for the staff concerned.

Assistance was given on a consultancy basis to two industrial O.R. groups in situations which allowed them to benefit from occasional visits by an outside critic and source of professional support.
PLANS FOR 1970

Much of our work is necessarily of a long-term nature and moreover, is based on relationships with clients and sponsors which take time to build up. For the most part 1970 will be a case of 'the mixture as before' and new developments are unlikely to account for more than a quarter of the total. New activities have to be carefully chosen if they are to enable us to continue in future years to advance the aims for which IOR was originally formed. Our aims are still to develop the range and power to O. R. to tackle difficult decision problems and to promote its application in fields of importance to society. The choice of research topics is not for us a matter of following a body of ideas wherever they may lead, so much as of seizing suitable opportunities when they occur. Inevitably the problem situations we get to know about are mostly in fields where our work is already well known. However, we have been greatly helped in widening our perspectives by discussions with people who come to see us, whether or not this leads directly to new sponsored projects.

The government programme group will continue to work with the Civil Service Department and a long-term arrangement is being negotiated. Hopefully this will not only enable us to contribute to the solution of specific problems but it will also give a more general insight into the problems of organising the mechanisms of government. The need for basic research in this area is being increasingly recognised. Further developments are also expected in the local government field.

The main trend in the health programme will be towards work on the problems of planning health services in a comprehensive sense. The possibility of relating our work in the U.K. National Health Service to other work done, for example, under the auspices of the World Health Organisation will help to set this research in a wider perspective which should be valuable.
The emphasis in planning seems likely to move away from the physical planning of hospital and other health service buildings and on to problems of organisation and manpower since shortage of trained staff is the main limiting factor in health service development. Here, as in the government programme, the optimum use of human resources turns out to be a vital field for constructive research.

So far IOR has not been concerned with problems in the mental health field but the possibilities here are to be explored.

From various discussions with both voluntary and official agencies concerned with social services, some promising fields for research are emerging. A feature which these services have in common with health services is that people in need of help must often be passed from one individual or agency to another before they arrive at the point where their problem can be properly dealt with. It is by no means certain that each case of need will find its way to the most appropriate agency. It seems to us that a better quantitative understanding of the process of referral and of the factors which affect the routes by which people arrive at the various social case work agencies, would be useful in planning and management. We are therefore considering developing a mathematical model of the referral process and exploring the purposes such a model might serve. We would welcome the opportunity to discuss this with anyone concerned in the management of social services.

As already noted, it will in future be possible to divert rather more attention to industrial problems than has been the case in the past. Our intention is to build up this programme from work which has been going on in other fields. The approach to strategic planning problems developed in connection with local government, for example, has potential for industrial application. Similarly the work on manpower planning and the development of individual careers now being done in the Civil Service, could equally well apply to industrial organisations. The career planning 'game' mentioned earlier has potential as a management training device.
SUB-COUNCIL AND PANELS
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Sir Charles Goodeve, O.B.E., D.Sc., F.R.S. (Chairman)
Professor G.A. Barnard, M.A.
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INDUSTRIAL PANEL

J. Banbury, Esq. 

(Chairman)
A.G. Baker, Esq. 

Unilever Limited
J.E. Crawley, Esq. 

BISRA

W. Hopkins, Esq. 

Joseph Lucas Limited

G. Mitchell, Esq. 

National Coal Board

A.P.M. Purdon, Esq 
Imperial Chemical Industries Limited
E.A. Field, Esq. 

Esso Petroleum Company Limited
R. Neate, Esq.

British Steel Corporation
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